                                                                 MINUTES

TOWN OF PENNINGTON GAP

PUBLIC HEARING RE:

PROPOSED ORDINANCE FOR 

WATER & SEWER HIGH VOLUME USER RATE

COUNCIL MEETING

April 17, 2017

6:00 P.M.

 COUNCIL ROOM

528 INDUSTRIAL DRIVE

RECORD OF ATTENDANCE:







Mayor:




Larry W. Holbrook

Council:



Jill Carson --Absent






Gary McElyea






Jeff Martin 






Terry K. Pope 






Jimmy Warner 

Town Manager:


Keith Harless 

Town Treasurer:


Tina Rowe --Absent

Town Attorney:


Greg Edwards

Town Clerk:



Angela K. O’Dell 

Powell Valley News:


Louise Carver

The Lane Group:


Jeff Cochran 

Pennington Gap Fire Dept.:   

Chief Brian Skidmore

RV Park Host:



David Williams

PG Sewer Plant:


Steve Crabtree

Citizens:



John Raeside





Gloria Jean Miller & grandson

1. Mayor Larry W. Holbrook called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m.  and opened the 

Public Hearing regarding the Proposed Ordinance for Water & Sewer High Volume

User Rate.  With no public comment to be heard, Mayor Holbrook closed the hearing.

2.      John Raeside, First Baptist Church, gave the invocation.

3.     The Pledge of Allegiance was led by John Raeside.  
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4.     Terry Pope made a Motion to approve the Agenda with the addition of a Closed 

    Session for consultation with legal counsel and Jeff Martin seconded the Motion with                

    vote as follows:

Mayor Larry Holbrook
Aye

Jill Carson


Absent

Jeff Martin


Aye

Gary McElyea


Aye

Terry Pope


Aye

Jimmy Warner


Aye

5.
Terry Pope made a Motion to approve the Minutes for the March 20, 2017 Council Meeting and the April 11, 2017 Recessed Meeting.  The Motion was seconded by Jeff Martin with vote as follows:

Mayor Larry Holbrook
Aye

Jill Carson


Absent

Jeff Martin


Aye

Gary McElyea


Aye

Terry Pope


Aye

Jimmy Warner


Aye

6.
Jimmy Warner made a Motion to approve the bills to be paid and Mayor Holbrook 


seconded the Motion.  Vote as follows:

Mayor Larry Holbrook
Aye

Jill Carson


Absent

Jeff Martin


Aye

Gary McElyea


Aye

Terry Pope


Aye

Jimmy Warner


Aye

7.        Citizen’s Recognition:


There were no citizens present to address Council.
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8.         Monthly Reports – Water, Sewer, Treasurer, Public Works, Police Dept., Fire

            Dept., Lee Theatre (written reports in Council packets)



A.  David Williams, RV Park Host, addressed Council regarding the 


advertising packet he has prepared.  He said he currently has 15 confirmed 

advertisers and 12 more potential ones.  The total net sales from the Welcome


Center to date is approximately $1677.00.  This figure includes rent for 24 RV park


rentals, 17 annual ATV trail passes, and 18 daily ATV passes.  Mr. Williams said he


needs more items to sell in the Welcome Center gift shop.  He also said the RV Park 


needs to be assigned a legal name in order to launch the website.



Terry Pope said “Stone Mountain ATV Trail” is copyrighted but not 


trademarked.  He suggested Council assign an official name next month.

B. Steve Crabtree, of the wastewater treatment plant, gave a verbal report to

Council.  He said 16 million gallons were treated in March.  James Shelburne and 

Fred Woliver have installed the stairs to the digester and this is very helpful.  The spreading of bio-solids will be coming up soon and there are new DEQ regulations

concerning soil samples on the field.  Mr. Crabtree also expressed his appreciation to

Woodway Water Authority for the classes offered at the community center.


Mayor Larry Holbrook presented Steve Crabtree with a plaque and check for

his 5 year anniversary of employment with the Town.

9.
Water Plant & Distribution System/Sewer Plant & Collection System/Engineering 


Projects

A. Project Updates –

i. Greenway – Keith Harless said Eric Price has submitted the

plan description to TVA for review.

ii. ATV Trail – The Lane Group – Jeff Cochran said the Town has

not yet been reimbursed for the trailhead and pavilion work.  He also reported that 

comments regarding the water intake, generator, telemetry and zone meters are being

processed now.  He said there were 2 applications to the Health Dept. – the planning

grant was denied because it didn’t meet the criteria, and the application for the water

meter replacement project is still in the running.

10.
Administrative Reports and Council Action – Mayor Larry Holbrook/Keith Harless/

Tina Rowe



A.  Mayor Holbrook called for a Motion and vote on the proposed Ordinance.


A Motion was made by Jeff Martin to adopt the Water & Sewer High Volume User 


Ordinance as presented.  Jimmy Warner seconded the Motion with vote as follows:
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Mayor Larry Holbrook
Aye

Jill Carson


Absent

Jeff Martin


Aye

Gary McElyea


Aye

Terry Pope


Aye

Jimmy Warner


Aye



B.  Treasurer’s Report was included in packets.


C.  Town Manager’s Report – (see attached report)

Keith Harless said he only received 2 applications for the sewer plant upgrades.  Upon review, Lane Engineering scored highest and Greg Edwards was the applicant

for legal advisor.


Jeff Martin made a Motion to approve Lane Engineering to serve as engineer for the sewer plant upgrades project.  Jimmy Warner seconded the Motion with vote

as follows:

Mayor Larry Holbrook
Aye

Jill Carson


Absent

Jeff Martin


Aye

Gary McElyea


Aye

Terry Pope


Abstain

Jimmy Warner


Aye



Jimmy Warner made a Motion to approve Attorney Greg Edwards as legal


advisor for the sewer plant upgrades project.  The Motion was seconded by Gary


McElyea with vote as follows:

Mayor Larry Holbrook
Aye

Jill Carson


Absent

Jeff Martin


Aye

Gary McElyea


Aye

Terry Pope


Aye

Jimmy Warner


Aye



Town Manager Keith Harless advised Council that there was only one 


proposal received for bond counsel.  Terry Pope mentioned that Sam Darby of 


Roanoke had served in that position before at a lower cost.  A Motion was made by


Terry Pope to reject all proposals due to lack of applicants and re-advertise for


bond counsel with a 30 day closing date.  Jeff Martin seconded the Motion with vote 


as follows:

Mayor Larry Holbrook
Aye

Jill Carson


Absent

Jeff Martin


Aye
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Gary McElyea


Aye

Terry Pope


Aye

Jimmy Warner


Aye

11.      Town Attorney Report – 



A.  Home Medical Waste Disposal update – Attorney Greg Edwards presented


Council with a couple of options to review.  They agreed to vote on this next month.

B. Burning Ordinance clarification – Greg Edwards reviewed the old 

Ordinance with Council along with the proposed new Ordinance.  Council discussed

various options such as allowing charcoal grills and outdoor fire pits.  Terry Pope said he did not want any burning that would bother those with COPD or asthma; there

is a difference between outdoor cooking and open burning.  Jimmy Warner and Jeff

Martin both stated that they have no problem with fire pits and recreational fires, but

Fire Chief Brian Skidmore said there needs to be a specific definition of “recreational

fires”.   


After a lengthy discussion, Council advised Attorney Edwards to draw up a 

proposed Ordinance with specific allowances and restrictions.  The definitions can be

as specific as needed.

12.      Council Member Reports –



Jeff Martin said the trash in yards throughout Town needs to be picked up


because it looks terrible.  Keith Harless said April is Clean-Up Month and the crew


has been instructed to pick up all trash whether a work order has been called in or not.



Terry Pope said the Welcome to Pennington Gap signs need something on the


back such as “thank you for shopping here” or “thanks for visiting”.  He also asked 


the Town Manager to follow up on the lighting of the Stoneface.  Mr. Pope brought it


to Council’s attention that there will be a Town election in May 2018 and the voting 


location needs to be changed.   Greg Edwards said he would check the requirements


for changing the voting venue.  Mr. Pope also asked about the progress on the 


housing rehabilitation project.  Keith Harless said 2 houses have been selected at this


time since there is a limited number of contractors.  Others can be done later.

13.
At 6:55 p.m. Terry Pope made a Motion to go into Closed Session pursuant to 


Virginia Code Section 2.2-3711A1 for assignment, appointment, promotion, salaries,
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disciplining, or resignation of employees, 2.2-3711A6 for discussion of investment of public funds, and 2.2-3711A7 for consultation with legal counsel.  The Motion was seconded by Jeff Martin with vote as follows:




Mayor Larry Holbrook
Aye

Jill Carson


Absent

Jeff Martin


Aye

Gary McElyea


Aye

Terry Pope


Aye

Jimmy Warner


Aye


Terry Pope made a Motion at 7:36 p.m. to reconvene the regular meeting and 
verify that nothing was discussed during Closed Session other than the issues stated.
Gary McElyea seconded the Motion with vote as follows:

Mayor Larry Holbrook
Aye

Jill Carson


Absent

Jeff Martin


Aye

Gary McElyea


Aye

Terry Pope


Aye

Jimmy Warner


Aye

14.  
Terry Pope made a Motion to hire employee A as crewman II at a rate to be determined and to direct the Town Manager to offer the position.  Jeff Martin seconded the Motion with vote as follows:

Mayor Larry Holbrook
Aye

Jill Carson


Absent

Jeff Martin


Aye

Gary McElyea


Aye

Terry Pope


Aye

Jimmy Warner


Aye

15.
A Motion to recess until May 9, 2017 at 2:00 p.m. was made by Jeff Martin.  The Motion was seconded by Terry Pope. Vote as follows:

Mayor Larry Holbrook
Aye

Jill Carson


Absent

Jeff Martin


Aye

Gary McElyea


Aye

Terry Pope


Aye

Jimmy Warner


Aye







April 17, 2017



Time of recess:  7:40 p.m.








_________________________________








MAYOR LARRY W. HOLBROOK

ATTEST:

________________________________

ANGELA K. O’DELL, CLERK
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